
The term “notch” refers to Social
Security benefits paid to people born
between 1917 and 1921. The notch result-
ed from a 1972 change in the Social
Security law that provided an annual auto-
matic cost-of-living adjustment (COLA)
for benefits. The formula used to calculate
the COLA was flawed, and the benefit lev-
els actually rose faster than the rate of
inflation. Before the Congress corrected
this error in 1977, the benefits for many
people born between 1910 and 1916 were
calculated using the flawed benefit formu-
la, and they received an unintended wind-
fall from Social Security.

When the Congress fixed the mistake, it
wanted to avoid an abrupt change for
those who were about to retire, so it pro-
vided a transition period. Therefore, when
Social Security benefits are calculated for
people born between 1917 and 1921, two
computations are used. One calculation
uses the new (and correct) 1977 formula,
and the other uses a special transition for-
mula. Benefits are based on whichever cal-
culation pays the higher benefit. Benefits
for everyone born in 1922 and later are
calculated using only the new and correct
1977 formula which generally results in
lower benefits than those computed using
the “notch” calculation method. 

What is the “notch” and what
caused it?

The “Notch” Provision 
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For more information, visit our website
at www.socialsecurity.gov or call toll-free
1-800-772-1213 (for the deaf or hard of hear-
ing, call our TTY number, 1-800-325-0778).
We can answer specific questions and pro-
vide information by automated phone serv-
ice 24 hours a day.  

We treat all calls confidentially. We also
want to make sure you receive accurate
and courteous service. That is why we have
a second Social Security representative
monitor some telephone calls.
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